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SCHOOL OF MEDICINE EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
MEETING MINUTES
Tuesday, July 15, 2008

AO1 Building, 7th Floor Board Room, Room 7000

Present:  Bob Anderson, Paul Bunn, John Cambier, Steve Daniels, Frank deGruy, Vikram Durairaj, George Eisenbarth, Robert Feinstein, Robert Freedman, Laurie Gaspar, Ron Gibbs, Don Gilden, Fred Grover, Tom Henthorn, Ben Honigman, Herman Jenkins, Richard Krugman, Steve Lowenstein, Lilly Marks, Dennis Matthews, David Norris, Chip Ridgway, Claude Selitrennikoff, Jim Spencer, Bruce Wallace, Andrew Thorburn, Jan Bodin (staff)

Guests:  Rachel Benedick, Douglas Small, Tom Schuyler, Tom Beresford, Robin Harvan, Ron Sokol

Presentation by the Denver Metro Convention and Visitors Bureau - Doug Small, Senior Vice President and Rachel Benedick, Associate Vice President of Sales described their organization as the official marketing arm for the City and County of Denver.  The purpose of their presentation was to inform the membership about the Mile High Hero Program.  The program was initiated through Mayor Hickenlooper’s office as an initiative to reach out to those locally who serve on national/regional/state level organization boards with the goal of bringing their associated national conventions to Denver.  When that board member shares the name and phone number of someone who coordinates their national convention with the DMCVB, the DMCVB makes the contact, can fund a site visit, and helps coordinate the convention, all with no intervention from or cost to the board member.  The Watkins Study is used as a measure of a city’s desirability as a convention site and Denver ranks within the top 10 in all 8 categories considered in the study.  Hotel room availability has increased over the past recent years but the larger conferences still need to utilize rooms that are not within walking distance of the conference center.  For conferences held in the snowiest months, the association can negotiate reasonable cancellation fees in the hotel block contract and if booked through the DMCVB, they are sometimes able to provide cancellation insurance at no cost to the association.  The cancellation insurance does not, however, apply to hotel rooms. Questions may be directed to dsmall@denver.org or rbenedick@denver.org.
Executive Committee Agenda
I. Approval of the minutes - the June 17, 2008 minutes were approved as written.
II. Dean’s Updates - Wendy Macklin and Mark Johnston have accepted the chair positions in the Department of Cell and Developmental Biology and the Department of Biochemistry and Molecular Genetics, respectively, and both appointments are effective January 1, 2009.  They both plan to visit campus intermittently between now and then and both have been invited to participate in the new department chair/division head orientation sessions that are scheduled next month.

III. Discussion Items

A. Dean’s comments - Dr. Krugman reminded those present that the new department chair/division head orientation would take the place of the August SOM Executive Committee meeting.  
A document describing the School’s economic impact on the state of Colorado was provided as a handout.  The document was generated as an additional resource when approaching others to sponsor a table at the School’s 125th Anniversary Celebration on October 4, 2008.
Dr. Robert Eilert, a member of the Senior Clinical Promotions Committee, recently retired and the committee is now short one full time faculty member. A request went out for the names of potential full-time faculty who might be interested in sitting on this committee.  It is a three-year term.  Recommendations should be sent to Dr. Krugman.
B. Grateful Patient Program - Tom Schuyler of the CU Foundation directs a philanthropy program that partners current and former patients with important initiatives at the UC Denver SOM, frequently in association with the physician who treated them.  The “grateful patient” program was developed in part by using best practices at other institutions.  Worth noting: at Duke, which is the institution considered most “like us”, they found that 58% of the patients agreed to a meeting on the first contact and Hopkins found that their first gift was typically $100,000 or more.
Using carefully followed HIPPA guidelines, patient data is captured in electronic format and undergoes wealth screening that is then categorized by gift capacity.  Those with a gift capacity of 1-5 are reviewed to receive a carefully designed letter written by the CU Foundation that is signed by Dr. Krugman.  One such set of 25,000 patient records was recently screened here and produced a listing of approximately 40 individuals with a 1-5 gift capacity rating.  Letters were prepared for Dr. Krugman’s signature and of the ~40 letters that were prepared he recognized 8 of the addressees.  Dr. Krugman asked the members for their input regarding the letters because some of those 8 addressees were faculty members.

Discussion highlights include that, while it is possible to screen faculty from the list entirely, members generally agree they should not be excluded, but that every effort should be made to personalize their letter.  While it is true that many patients experience inter-departmental care, the associated physician will be named solely by the patient and the physician would participate in the meeting(s) only if the patient desires that they attend.   A copy of the letter will be distributed to the members following today’s meeting.
C. Discussion of the School’s Vision Statement - Dr. Tom Beresford presented the 5 components of the concept draft for the School’s vision statement.  The group thought that the draft was a good start but recommended the language be broadened to imply a national and international presence which they believe is inherent with education and research.  The group also asked that (1) the language be more specific, (2) that it should clearly convey the research, education and clinical aspects to the audience outside of the school’s walls and (3) that what the school does is unique in the region.
   The presentation document will be forwarded to the membership following today’s meeting and comments may be forwarded to Robin.Harvan@ucdenver.edu or Thomas.Beresford@ucdenver.edu.
D. Discussion of Industry COI Policy, vote results and next steps - Over a 2-week voting window 739 eligible faculty voted 319 against (37%) and 420 in favor of (57%) the Policy to Limit Conflicts of Interest between Health Care Professionals and Industry Representatives.  The policy was designed to maintain objectivity in our teaching and in our practice of medicine.  It encourages conversation while prohibiting the exchange of gifts.  
The members discussed the formation of two committees, one that might adjudicate the policy and another that would work out the details of how to live with it. Interested participants should contact Dr. Krugman.  Representatives from the public and pharma/industry should also be solicited to participate.  Members also discussed the need for consist guidelines and the possible development of a brochure-type publication that would provide guidelines to department chairs, division heads, directors and other likely decision makers. The members present were supportive of including pharma/industry in the next step discussions and suggested that a forum be coordinated for that purpose.  Dr. Steve Lowenstein recommended conducting a brief survey in 6-12 months with the goal of determine what problems, if any, have been encountered and if there are any new suggestions.  The other 4 schools on this campus will likely take this policy up in the Fall of this year.
E. CCTSI Budget - Dr. Ron Sokol was invited to provide an overview of the CCTSI budget.  The CTSA award was received May 20th with a start date of April 30th so it has been up and running for a few months.  The CTSA grant has come in $8.2 million lower than first anticipated, mainly attributable to the NIH awarding 14 grants rather than just 9 grants.  Even with the $8.2 reduction, our grant should be sufficient to fund the planned-for programs and to grow the K-12 program from the current four to eight and hopefully ten.  It costs $125,000 for one K-12 position.  Other existing K programs will be tied into the CCTSI, but not funded.  Regarding the GCRC’s, they are now centralized, more efficient and integrated. The grant will honor their prior commitments, but investigators will need to include charge backs in their grant applications now because going forward, the CTSA grant will not support that portion.  It is anticipated that more pilot and other grants will become available, i.e., new investigators may be able to get $4,000 in funding for up to 3 protocols.  The CTSA grant funds 25% of salary and benefits while the department funds 75% S&B for CCTSI directors*.  The CCTSI budget is anticipated to remain flat. 

IV. Action Items
       A.  The Research segment of the School’s UPAC-oriented strategic plan was discussed.  The document has been reviewed by Vice Chancellor for Research Dick Traystman and will incorporate the TCH and UCH strategic plans once those document are complete.  The draft document presented today for approval was approved with the understanding that the entire strategic plan (with clinical and education components) will be presented once again for final approval in September 2008.
V. Approval Item
A. Senior Clinical Appointments and Promotions Committee Actions - approved unanimously but with the request that one of the appointments be clarified.

VI. Adjournment - Meeting adjourned at 9:45 am

* ADDENDUM TO THE MINUTES 
In August 2009 an error was discovered in the approved July 17, 2008 Executive Committee minutes regarding funding for CCTSI directors.  What follows is an excerpt from the August 18, 2009 Executive Committee Meeting minutes that corrects what was written in July 2008:  

An error was discovered in the July 17, 2008 minutes regarding funding for CCTSI directors.  Dr. Krugman reminded everyone that Dr. Sokol had visited the Executive Committee in the past discussing the need for more institutional support during the CTSI grant processes.  The July 17, 2008 Executive Committee minutes reflected that the departments would be responsible for 75% of the salary and benefits and the grant would cover 25%.  This is reversed, the CTSI grant covers of 75% of the effort salary/benefits up to the NIH cap and the departments would cover 25%.   The School will cover that match this year, but not next year. Dean Krugman stated that he will schedule meetings over the next couple of months to discuss this situation with the departments affected, so there is a confirmed plan for FY10-11 and beyond.  
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